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institution may incorporate by ref-
erence its most recent annual report to 
shareholders and the most recent quar-
terly report filed with the FCA in sat-
isfaction of this requirement; 

(2) The information required by 
§ 615.5250(a)(3) and (a)(4); and 

(3) A discussion of the intended use of 
the sale proceeds. 

(d) An institution is not required to 
provide the materials identified in 
paragraphs (c)(1) and (c)(2) of this sec-
tion to a purchaser who previously re-
ceived them unless the purchaser re-
quests it. 

(e) For any class of stock where each 
purchaser and each subsequent trans-
feree acquires at least $250,000 of the 
stock and meets the definition of ‘‘ac-
credited investor’’ or ‘‘qualified insti-
tutional buyer’’ contained in 17 CFR 
230.501 and 230.144A (or successor provi-
sions), a disclosure statement sub-
mitted pursuant to this section is 
deemed reviewed and cleared by FCA 
and an institution may treat stock 
that meets all requirements of part 615 
as permanent capital for the purpose of 
meeting the minimum permanent cap-
ital standards established under sub-
part H unless FCA notifies the institu-
tion to the contrary within 30 days of 
receipt of a complete disclosure state-
ment submission. A complete disclo-
sure statement submission includes the 
proposed disclosure statement plus any 
additional materials requested by FCA. 

(f) For all other issuances, a disclo-
sure statement submitted pursuant to 
this section is deemed cleared by FCA, 
and an institution may treat stock 
that meets all requirements of part 615 
as permanent capital for the purpose of 
meeting the minimum permanent cap-
ital standards established under sub-
part H unless FCA notifies the institu-
tion to the contrary within 60 days of 
receipt of a complete disclosure state-
ment submission. A complete disclo-
sure statement submission includes the 
proposed disclosure statement plus any 
additional materials requested by FCA. 

(g) Upon request, FCA will inform 
the institution how it will treat the 
proposed issuance for other regulatory 
capital ratios or computations. 

(h) No institution, officer, director, 
employee, or agent shall, in connection 
with the sale of equities, make any dis-

closure, through a disclosure state-
ment or otherwise, that is inaccurate 
or misleading, or omit to make any 
statement needed to prevent other dis-
closures from being misleading. 

(i) Each bank and association must 
establish a method to disclose and 
make information on insider preferred 
stock purchases and retirements read-
ily available to the public. At a min-
imum, each institution offering pre-
ferred stock must make this informa-
tion available upon request. 

(j) The requirements of this section 
do not apply to the sale of Farm Credit 
System institution equities to: 

(1) Other Farm Credit System insti-
tutions, 

(2) Other financing institutions in 
connection with a lending or discount 
relationship, or 

(3) Non-Farm Credit System lenders 
that purchase equities in connection 
with a loan participation transaction. 

(k) In addition to the requirements of 
this section, each institution is respon-
sible for ensuring its compliance with 
all applicable Federal and state securi-
ties laws. 

[70 FR 53908, Sept. 13, 2005] 

Subpart J—Retirement of Equities 
and Payment of Dividends 

§ 615.5260 Retirement of eligible bor-
rower stock. 

(a) Definitions. For the purposes of 
this subpart the following definitions 
shall apply: 

(1) Eligible borrowers stock means: 
(i) Stock, participation certificates 

or allocated equities outstanding on 
January 6, 1988, or purchased as a con-
dition of obtaining a loan prior to the 
earlier of the date of shareholder ap-
proval of capitalization bylaws under 
section 4.3A of the Act or October 6, 
1988; and 

(ii) Any stock, participation certifi-
cates or allocated equities for which 
such eligible borrower stock is ex-
changed in connection with a merger, 
consolidation, or other reorganization 
or a transfer of territory. Eligible bor-
rower stock does not include equities for 
which eligible borrower stock is re-
quired to be exchanged pursuant to the 
bylaws adopted under section 4.3A or 
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equities for which eligible borrower 
stock is voluntarily exchanged except 
in connection with a merger, consolida-
tion or other reorganization or a trans-
fer of territory. 

(2) Retirement in the ordinary course of 
business means: 

(i) Retirement upon repayment of a 
loan or under a retirement or 
revolvement plan in effect prior to 
January 6, 1988, and for eligible bor-
rower stock issued after that date, at 
the time the loan was made; or 

(ii) Retirement pursuant to §§ 615.5280 
and 615.5290. 

(3) Par value means: 
(i) In the case of stock, par value; 
(ii) In the case of participation cer-

tificates and other equities, face or 
equivalent value; or 

(iii) In the case of participation cer-
tificates and allocated surplus subject 
to retirement under a revolving cycle 
and retired out or order pursuant to 
§§ 615.5280 and 615.5290 or otherwise 
under the Act, par or face value dis-
counted at a rate determined by the in-
stitution to reflect the present value of 
the equity as of the date of such retire-
ment. 

(b) When an institution retires eligi-
ble borrower stock in the ordinary 
course of business, such equities shall 
be retired at par, even if book value is 
less than par. 

(c) When a Farm Credit Bank retires 
stock for the sole purpose of enabling 
an association to retire eligible bor-
rower stock that was issued in connec-
tion with a long term real estate loan, 
such stock shall be retired at par even 
if its book value is less than par. 

[53 FR 40048, Oct. 13, 1988; 54 FR 7029, Feb. 16, 
1989, as amended at 62 FR 4447, Jan. 30, 1997; 
63 FR 39228, July 22, 1998] 

§ 615.5270 Retirement of other equi-
ties. 

(a) Equities other than eligible bor-
rower stock shall be retired at not 
more than their book value. 

(b) No equities shall be retired, ex-
cept pursuant to §§ 615.5280 and 615.5290, 
or term stock at its stated maturity 
unless after the retirement the institu-
tion would continue to meet the min-
imum permanent capital standards es-
tablished under subpart H of this part. 

(c) A bank, association, or service 
corporation board of directors may del-
egate authority to retire at-risk stock 
to institution management if: 

(1) The board has determined that 
the institution’s capital position is 
adequate; 

(2) All retirements are in accordance 
with the institution’s capital adequacy 
plan or capital restoration plan; 

(3) The institution’s permanent cap-
ital ratio will be in excess of 9 percent 
after any retirements; 

(4) The institution will continue to 
satisfy all applicable minimum surplus 
and collateral standards after any re-
tirements; and 

(5) Management reports the aggre-
gate amount and net effect of stock 
purchases and retirements to the board 
of directors each quarter. 

(d) Each board of directors of a bank, 
association, or service corporation that 
issues preferred stock must adopt a 
written policy covering the retirement 
of preferred stock. The policy must, at 
a minimum: 

(1) Establish any delegations of au-
thority to retire preferred stock and 
the conditions of delegation, which 
must meet the requirements of para-
graph (c) of this section and include 
minimum levels for total surplus and 
core surplus commensurate with the 
volatility of the preferred stock. 

(2) Identify limitations on the 
amount of stock that may be retired 
during a single quarterly (or shorter) 
time period; 

(3) Ensure that all stockholder re-
quests for retirement are treated fairly 
and equitably; 

(4) Prohibit any insider, including in-
stitution officers, directors, employees, 
or agents, from retiring any preferred 
stock in advance of the release of ma-
terial non-public information con-
cerning the institution to other stock-
holders; and 

(5) Establish when insiders may re-
tire their preferred stock. 

(e) The institution’s board must re-
view its policy at least annually to en-
sure that it continues to be appropriate 
for the institution’s current financial 
condition and consistent with its long- 
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